



# THE FACTS ABOUT WESTWAY

Examining the track record of Grays Harbor oil terminal proponent

May 2016

By Eric de Place and Nick Abraham With financial research by Clark Williams-Derry

A little-known company called Westway has big aspirations in the Pacific Northwest. If the firm gets its way, it will build and operate an oil terminal on the shores of Grays Harbor, Washington, that will bring in large quantities of crude oil by rail, store it in tanks on the shoreline, and ship it out of the bay in tanker vessels. Although Westway's proposal has generated enormous controversy in the region, the company's track record and financial underpinnings have gone largely unstudied. This report offers an overview of the company and its plans in the Northwest.

#### Westway and Its Northwest Plans

The Westway Group is a major American terminal operator. Based in New Orleans and focused on storing bulk liquids, the company owns 15 facilities in North America, most of them in port cities and major distribution hubs. Westway primarily refined petroleum and petrochemical products, but it also handles agricultural commodities, such as vegetable oil and molasses, at a few locations. First listed on a public stock exchange in 2009, Westway was bought in 2013 by a private equity firm called EQT. Under EQT's ownership, Westway sold off its European holdings to focus exclusively on its North American operations.

Since 2009, Westway has operated a liquid storage and shipping facility in Hoquiam, Washington, on the shores of Grays Harbor, where it handles mostly methanol, a petrochemical used for a range of industrial purposes. In February 2013, Westway applied for permits to build new crude oil storage tanks that would make it possible to move large volumes of oil from trains to tankers. When added

to the existing tanks at the site, the expansion project would allow Westway to store 55.6 million gallons of oil and other chemicals at its Hoquiam terminal. The planned expansion would also extend two existing rail spurs (shorter rail tracks designed for loading or unloading cars) and add two new full rail lines, allowing the terminal to unload up to 80 rail tank cars at a time.<sup>2</sup>

Westway estimates that its proposed oil terminal could handle about 49,000 barrels of crude oil per day, unloaded from four or five trains per week.

Westway estimates that its proposed oil terminal could handle about 49,000 barrels of crude oil

per day, unloaded from four or five trains per week. Terminal operaters would transfer the crude oil from the trains to storage tanks before loading it into oceangoing barges and tankers. These oil-laden vessels would add 119 ships to the existing marine traffic traveling in and out of Grays Harbor every year.<sup>3</sup>

# **Community Opposition**

As Westway's crude oil plans have become public, they have sparked intense and widespread community opposition. The company initially expected the site to be fully operational by January 2015, but legal violations and a failure to inform and involve the public in decisions have pushed back that timeline significantly. The City of Hoquiam issued a permit to Westway in April 2013 without a full environmental and public health review, finding without evidence that the terminal would have no significant environmental impacts. The Quinault Indian Nation, together with local conservation groups, challenged the decision, and in November 2013, the Washington Shorelines Hearings Board vacated the permit, sending it back for a full and public review.

The City of Hoquiam and the Washington Department of Ecology began a thorough public environmental review process in April 2014. In September 2014, the city council of nearby Aberdeen, the largest city on Grays Harbor, voted unanimously to reject the project (although that city council lacks formal authority to block it).<sup>6</sup> In September 2015, the Hoquiam city council unanimously amended the city's zoning code to prohibit storage of crude oil for shipment anywhere within the city limits.<sup>7</sup>

Opposition swelled further after the city and the state released a draft environmental impact statement in late August 2015 that cited numerous areas of significant environmental and public health harm from the proposed project that could not be mitigated.<sup>8</sup> At public hearings in September 2015 in Grays Harbor, hundreds of people showed up to testify against the project.<sup>9</sup> All told,

the Department of Ecology received more than 90,000 comments on oil storage terminals in Grays Harbor, the vast majority calling on local and state officials to deny permits for new oil storage projects.<sup>10</sup>

### Westway's Poor Safety Record

Many Grays Harbor residents are gravely concerned about the risk of an explosive oil train derailment or a crude oil spill, perhaps one similar to the 1988 *Nestucca* accident when a vessel bound for a port on Grays Harbor dumped 252,000 gallons of heavy fuel oil into area waters, ravaging the region's ecology and the local economy.<sup>11</sup> Westway's checkered safety record does little to allay these concerns.

Between 2000 and 2006, the federal government fined Westway for 10 separate safety violations at its Port of Los Angeles facility in San Pedro, California. Many of these infractions were apparently reported by employees who were concerned about unsafe conditions at the site. Government inspectors classified four of the violations as "serious," a designation reserved for cases in which "an employer knows of or should have known of a situation that has a definite chance of causing serious harm or death and does not remedy it." In fact, the terminal was considered so unsafe that local officials believed it presented a potential target for terrorists and took steps to shut down the plant. After six years of negotiations, the Los Angeles City Council voted in August 2007 to spend millions of taxpayer dollars to buy out the remaining years of the lease and eliminate the 14-acre chemical terminal. Even then, Westway left the facility dilapidated and saturated with a variety of chemicals, including aviation fuel and paraffin. The Port agreed to pay \$30 million for cleanup. In the paraffin of t

In 2002, Westway came under fire after it failed to report to local officials a hazardous leak of 50,000 pounds of sulfuric acid at its Riverdale, Illinois, facility—enough to overflow the containment area and spill onto the ground. The US Environmental Protection Agency fined Westway and required the company to donate thousands of dollars of fire suppression equipment to local fire departments.<sup>15</sup>

Since 2010, Westway has also incurred five fines from the US Federal Railroad Administration for problems ranging from safety violations to maintenance failures. These shortcomings should raise serious questions about a company that hopes to handle notoriously combustible mile-long oil trains on a daily basis at Grays Harbor.<sup>16</sup>

### **Short-Circuiting the Review Process**

Westway has at least discussed plans to evade environmental review by splitting its large project in Grays Harbor into smaller ones that would face less careful scrutiny from regulators. Emails between Westway's top executives obtained by the law firm Earthjustice detailed plans to seek additional permit approvals for greater oil transport once the project was initially permitted.

For example, Robbie Johnson, Westway's vice president of engineering, wrote on January 31, 2013: "...I told ken [sic] last week as soon as SEPA clears to submit another for additional 9.6 bbl so we will have it in the works."<sup>17</sup> He later noted, "We could apply for additional thru put with DOE at any time to increase [redacted] expansion potential," calling the plan a "Grays Harbor Cash Cow."

This kind of project "segmentation"—getting a smaller project permitted and then quickly seeking to expand in order to avoid thorough review—is illegal under Washington law.

Geoff Roberts, Westway's CEO, also discussed ways to wholly circumvent public review. In 2013, as Westway faced challenges to its initial permit, Roberts sought ways to change the facts on the ground and bring crude oil into

Roberts' posture demonstrates a remarkable lack of respect for the community's concerns, as well as for the permitting process.

Grays Harbor without any oversight or regulation. He posed this question to other Westway executives in an email: "If the conversion of the 2 tanks existing Methanol tanks [sic] can be done without a shoreline permit, can we/should we move forward on that option as both a hedge as well as additional leverage" [against the legal challengers]?

Roberts' posture demonstrates a remarkable lack of respect for the community's concerns, as well as for the permitting process. What's more, in its efforts to avoid a more exacting review process, Westway has made contradictory statements about the amount of oil it would be able to ship through the proposed terminal.¹¹ In its project application, Westway gave the facility's maximum throughput as 17.9 million barrels of oil per year¹¹ or 49,041 barrels per day—a number just slightly below the 50,000-barrel level that would trigger review by a state agency. Yet Westway's own figures in other documents give lie to those claims. In the same application, the company said that the site would be capable of receiving an average of 0.6 loaded trains per day and that each of the 120 tank cars per train would carry 714 barrels of oil, which works out to 51,408 barrels per day—a quantity that would require review by the state.²⁰

# Westway's Troubled Finances

Westway is owned by EQT, a private equity firm that purchased the company for \$419 million in early 2013.<sup>21</sup> Private equity firms pool money from pension plans, university endowments, unions, insurers, and other institutional and high-wealth investors, typically to invest in private companies that aren't traded on public markets. Shortly after acquiring Westway, EQT sold the company's liquid animal feed supplements business and its several European terminals, raising at least \$115 million in the sales. After downsizing the company, EQT concentrated on expanding Westway's terminal capacity, with a significant focus on Grays Harbor as an asset that could generate significant cash flow.<sup>22</sup>

Since Westway is wholly owned by a private equity firm, the company's finances are largely out of public view. But what is known is troubling: Westway's debt carries a B2 credit rating with Moody's and a B+ rating with Standard & Poor's. These "junk" bond ratings indicate that the company's loans are considered speculative.<sup>23</sup> Westway's fortunes may hinge to a large degree on what happens with its plans in the Northwest. In fact, in its February 2014 ratings report, Moody's cited Westway's legal woes with the Grays Harbor project as a key reason for giving the firm a gloomy financial review:

The change in outlook is due to a delay in the expansion of the Grays Harbor, WA terminal and the loss of the associated cash flow from that expansion until after 2016.... In light of the delays and uncertainties at Grays Harbor, the negative outlook also factors in the ongoing challenges associated with implementing Westway's growth capital expenditure program....<sup>24</sup>

In its September 2015 ratings report, Moody's downgraded Westway's debt once again, citing further evidence that the company's predictions at Grays Harbor had been far too optimistic:

Originally expected to be completed in 2013, the construction on the Grays Harbor expansion has been delayed...owing to delays in the permitting process including receipt of an Environmental Impact Study (EIS). Such delays in expanding Grays Harbor has [sic] limited expected debt reduction resulting in higher refinancing risk than originally anticipated. Given the uncertainty around the timing of regulatory approval, we understand that Westway management has removed Grays Harbor entirely from their current multi-year forecast.<sup>25</sup>

If anything, Moody's has too rosy a view of Westway's prospects. Its latest rating assumes that the Grays Harbor terminal expansion has been delayed "until 2016 or perhaps early 2017." But a careful review of the regulatory schedule and inevitable legal challenges suggests that the expanded terminal won't be in operation before late 2018, if ever, suggesting greater delays, higher costs, and lower returns on the Grays Harbor project than Moody's may have assumed.

Based on the typical timing for private equity investments, Westway still has several years before EQT attempts to sell the company or otherwise "monetize" its investment in the firm. It is clear, however, that the delays at Grays Harbor have significantly affected the firm's credit rating and thus raised its potential future borrowing costs.

### What's Next for Westway in the Northwest?

Westway's Grays Harbor facility expansion plans are under review by the two decision makers, the City of Hoquiam and the Washington Department of Ecology, that jointly published a draft environmental impact statement (EIS) in August 2015. That assessment underwent a period of public comment between August 31 and November 30, 2015. Between the Westway project and the now-halted Imperium crude oil storage project nearby, the Department of Ecology received more than 100,000 public comments, the vast majority in opposition. A final EIS could be released in the summer of 2016, although that timing is speculative.

Once the final EIS is issued, several decision points will remain. First, the City of Hoquiam and the Department of Ecology must decide whether the significant environmental and public health impacts disclosed during the review will mandate denial of Westway's permit application. Then, Hoquiam must decide whether the project is consistent with its shoreline development laws, a decision that should lead to denial because Hoquiam's recent change to its zoning code prohibits precisely the sort of oil storage project that Westway is proposing. Whatever Hoquiam's decision, it is likely to face legal challenges from either Westway or the project's opponents. Given Westway's miscalculations and legal troubles to date, it is unlikely that the proposed facility could be operational even by late 2018, if at all.

What happens with Westway's oil terminal may have lasting effects on Grays Harbor. If the project goes ahead, the community would live for decades with large quantities of crude oil—brought in by train, stored on the shoreline, and moved

out of the bay in tanker vessels—that could jeopardize the region's economic and ecological health. By contrast, if officials deny permits to the company, Grays Harbor would join a growing number of communities that, when confronted by fossil fuel proposals, have said no, choosing instead to chart a course toward cleaner and less risky forms of commerce.

### Acknowledgments

This report benefited from substantial feedback from Kristen Boyles at Earthjustice. Any errors of fact, calculation, or interpretation are Sightline's alone. Sightline Institute thanks Ina Chang for editing, Serena Larkin for proofreading, and Keiko Budech for layout and design. Photo of Oil Trains by Russ Allison Loar, used under a creative commons license.

**Sightline Institute** is a think tank that provides leading original analysis of energy, economic, and environmental policy in the Pacific Northwest.

**Eric de Place** is policy director at Sightline Institute, where he leads work on energy research. You can reach him at <a href="mailto:eric@sightline.org">eric@sightline.org</a>. Nick Abraham is a Sightline research fellow and editor at the watchdog group Oil Check Northwest. Clark Williams-Derry is Sightline's director of energy finance.

#### **Endnotes**

- EQT, "Westway Group," <a href="https://www.eqt.se/Portfolio-Companies/Current-Portfolio/Westway">https://www.eqt.se/Portfolio-Companies/Current-Portfolio/Westway</a>; and Eric de Place, "The Northwest's Pipeline on Rails," Sightline Institute, July 2015, <a href="http://www.sightline.org/research\_item/the-northwests-pipeline-on-rails">http://www.sightline.org/research\_item/the-northwests-pipeline-on-rails</a>.
- 2. Washington Department of Ecology, Westway and Imperium Expansion Projects, "Westway Expansion Proposal: Fact Sheet," <a href="http://www.ecy.wa.gov/geographic/graysharbor/docs/factsheet-westway.pdf">http://www.ecy.wa.gov/geographic/graysharbor/docs/factsheet-westway.pdf</a>.
- 3. Washington Department of Ecology, Westway and Imperium Expansion Projects, "Westway Expansion Proposal: Fact Sheet," <a href="http://www.ecy.wa.gov/geographic/graysharbor/docs/factsheet-vessel.pdf">http://www.ecy.wa.gov/geographic/graysharbor/docs/factsheet-vessel.pdf</a>; and Westway Terminals, "Grays Harbor," <a href="http://www.westwayterminal.com/locations-1/grays-harbor-wa">http://www.westwayterminal.com/locations-1/grays-harbor-wa</a>.
- 4. Port of Grays Harbor, "About Westway Grays Harbor," <a href="http://www.portofgraysharbor.com/downloads/crude-by-rail/">http://www.portofgraysharbor.com/downloads/crude-by-rail/</a> Westway Fact\_Sheet.pdf.
- 5. Gene Johnson, "State pulls permits for planned oil train terminals," Seattle Times, October 9, 2013, <a href="http://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/state-pulls-permits-for-planned-oil-train-terminals">http://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/state-pulls-permits-for-planned-oil-train-terminals</a>.
- 6. Erin Hart, "Aberdeen council votes unanimously against crude-by-rail," The Daily World, September 25, 2014, <a href="http://thedailyworld.com/news/local/aberdeen-council-votes-unanimously-against-crude-rail">http://thedailyworld.com/news/local/aberdeen-council-votes-unanimously-against-crude-rail</a>.

- 7. Kyle Mittan, "Hoquiam finalizes crude oil ban," The Daily World, September 15, 2015, <a href="http://thedailyworld.com/news/local/hoquiam-finalizes-crude-oil-ban">http://thedailyworld.com/news/local/hoquiam-finalizes-crude-oil-ban</a>.
- 8. Washington Department of Ecology, Westway Expansion Project, "Draft Environmental Impact Statement: Volume 1," August 2015, <a href="http://www.ecy.wa.gov/geographic/graysharbor/docs/wwVol1\_Chapters\_PublicDEIS\_complete\_web.pdf">http://www.ecy.wa.gov/geographic/graysharbor/docs/wwVol1\_Chapters\_PublicDEIS\_complete\_web.pdf</a>.
- 9. Jake Schild and Kyle Mittan, "Officials hear overwhelming opposition to crude terminals," The Daily World, October 9, 2015, <a href="http://thedailyworld.com/news/local/officials-hear-overwhelming-opposition-crude-terminals">http://thedailyworld.com/news/local/officials-hear-overwhelming-opposition-crude-terminals</a>.
- 10. Fawn Sharp and Larry Thevik, "Risks far outweigh any benefit from proposed oil terminals in Grays Harbor," The Daily World, March 19, 2016, <a href="http://thedailyworld.com/opinion/letters/risks-far-outweigh-any-benefit-proposed-oil-terminals-grays-harbor#sthash.qMvyPOS0.dpuf">http://thedailyworld.com/opinion/letters/risks-far-outweigh-any-benefit-proposed-oil-terminals-grays-harbor#sthash.qMvyPOS0.dpuf</a>.
- 11. Tarika Powell and Eric de Place, "Washington Is (Still) Unprepared for a Grays Harbor Oil Spill," Sightline Institute, October 21, 2015, http://www.sightline.org/2015/10/21/washington-is-still-unprepared-for-a-grays-harbor-oil-spill.
- 12. US Occupational Safety & Health Administration, "Inspection: 125990853 Westway Terminal Co," <a href="https://www.osha.gov/pls/imis/establishment.inspection\_detail?id=125990853">https://www.osha.gov/pls/imis/establishment.inspection\_detail?id=125990853</a>.
- 13. John DeMerceau, "Types of OSHA Violations," Houston Chronicle, <a href="http://work.chron.com/types-osha-violations-10693">http://work.chron.com/types-osha-violations-10693</a>. <a href="http://work.chron.com/types-osha-violations-10693">http://work.chron.com/types-osha-violations-10693</a>.
- 14. David Zahnise, "Council approves funds to shut port chemical facility," Los Angeles Times, August 16, 2007, <a href="http://articles.latimes.com/2007/aug/16/local/me-tanks16">http://articles.latimes.com/2007/aug/16/local/me-tanks16</a>. Port of Los Angeles, City Dock No. 1 Marine Research Center Project," "Hazards and Hazardous Materials," <a href="https://www.portoflosangeles.org/EIR/CityDock/DEIR/3\_7\_Hazardous\_Materials.pdf">https://www.portoflosangeles.org/EIR/CityDock/DEIR/3\_7\_Hazardous\_Materials.pdf</a>.
- 15. Bulk Transporter, "Westway Terminals resolves EPA complaint," August 7, 2006, <a href="http://bulktransporter.com/archive/westway-terminals-resolves-epa-complaint">http://bulktransporter.com/archive/westway-terminals-resolves-epa-complaint</a>.
- 16. Good Jobs First, Westway Terminals violations, <a href="http://violationtracker.goodjobsfirst.org/prog.php?parent=&major\_industry\_sum=&agency\_sum=&hq\_id\_sum=&company\_op=starts&company=westway&major\_industry=&penalty\_op=%3E&penalty=&agency\_code=&pen\_year=&free\_text=&hq\_id=&state=&city.</a>
- 17. Washington Energy Facility Site Evaluation Council, "Exhibit 11," <a href="http://www.efsec.wa.gov/Westway%20and%20">http://www.efsec.wa.gov/Westway%20and%20</a> <a href="http://www.efsec.wa.gov/Westway%20and%20">lmperium/13%20Petition%20for%20declaratory%20order%20ex.%2011.pdf</a>.
- 18. Bigger oil storage projects, defined by statute as those that have the "capacity to receive" 50,000 or more barrels of crude a day, must be reviewed by the state's Energy Facility Site Evaluation Council, the statewide agency that evaluates large energy project proposals. By contrast, projects smaller than 50,000 barrels a day are reviewed by local governments, which typically have more limited staff capacity and expertise.
- 19. Washington Department of Ecology, Grays Harbor DEIS Summary, <a href="http://www.ecy.wa.gov/geographic/graysharbor/docs/ww01-Summary\_PublicDEIS\_web.pdf">http://www.ecy.wa.gov/geographic/graysharbor/docs/ww01-Summary\_PublicDEIS\_web.pdf</a>.
- 20. Washington Department of Ecology, Westway and Imperium Expansion Projects, "Westway Expansion Proposal: Fact Sheet," <a href="http://www.ecy.wa.gov/geographic/graysharbor/docs/factsheet-westway.pdf">http://www.ecy.wa.gov/geographic/graysharbor/docs/factsheet-westway.pdf</a>. Other crude-by-rail proposals use higher numbers for amount of oil per tank car.
- 21. EQT, "Westway and EQT Infrastructure II announce successful completion of acquisition of Westway," February 1, 2013, <a href="http://www.eqt.se/Newsroom/Press-Releases/2013/Westway-and-EQT-Infrastructure-II-Announce-Successful-Completion-of-Acquisition-of-Westway/">http://www.eqt.se/Newsroom/Press-Releases/2013/Westway-and-EQT-Infrastructure-II-Announce-Successful-Completion-of-Acquisition-of-Westway/</a>. Westway is owned under EQT's Infrastructure II fund.
- 22. StreetInsider.com, "Private Equity Firm EQT to Acquire Westway Group for \$6.70/Share," December 20, 2012, <a href="http://www.streetinsider.com/Mergers+and+Acquisitions/Private+Equity+Firm+EQT+to+Acquire+Westway+Group+(WWAY)+for+\$6.7">http://www.streetinsider.com/Mergers+and+Acquisitions/Private+Equity+Firm+EQT+to+Acquire+Westway+Group+(WWAY)+for+\$6.7</a>
  <a href="https://www.streetinsider.com/Mergers+and+Acquisitions/Private+Equity+Firm+EQT+to+Acquire+Westway+Group+(WWAY)+for+\$6.7</a>
  <a href="https://www.streetinsider.com/Mergers+and+Acquisitions/Private+Equity+Firm+EQT+to+Acquire+Westway+Group+(WWAY)+for+\$6.7</a>
  <a href="https://www.streetinsider.com/Mergers+and+Acquisitions/Private+Equity+Firm+EQT+to+Acquire+Westway+Group+(WWAY)+for+\$6.7</a>
  <a href="https://www.streetinsider.com/Mergers+and+Acquisitions/Private+Equity+Firm+EQT+to+Acquire+Westway+Group+(WWAY)+for+\$6.7</a>
  <a href="https://www.streetinsider.com/Mergers+and+Acquisitions/Private+Equity+Firm+EQT+to+Acquire+Westway+Group+(WWAY)+for+\$6.7</a>
  <a href="https://www.streetinsider.com/Mergers-and-Acquisitions/Private-Equity+Firm+EQT+to+Acquire+Westway+Group+(WWAY)+for+\$6.7</a>
  <a href="https://www.streetinsider.com/Mergers-and-Acquisitions/Private-Equity+Firm+EQT+to+Acquire-Westway-Acquire-Equity+Firm+EQT+to+Acquire-Mergers-and-Acquire-Equity-Firm-EQT-to-Acq
- 23. Moody's, "Moody's downgrades Westway to B2 from Ba3; the rating outlook continues to be negative," September 11, 2015, <a href="https://www.moodys.com/research/Moodys-downgrades-Westway-to-B2-from-Ba3-the-rating-outlook--PR 334367">https://www.moodys.com/research/Moodys-downgrades-Westway-to-B2-from-Ba3-the-rating-outlook--PR 334367</a>.
- 24. Moody's, "Moody's affirms Ba3 rating on Westway; changes rating outlook to negative from stable," February 24, 2014, https://www.moodys.com/research/Moodys-affirms-Ba3-rating-on-Westway-changes-rating-outlook-to--PR 293516.
- 25. Moody's, "Moody's downgrades Westway to B2 from Ba3; the rating outlook continues to be negative," September 11, 2015, <a href="https://www.moodys.com/research/Moodys-downgrades-Westway-to-B2-from-Ba3-the-rating-outlook--PR\_334367">https://www.moodys.com/research/Moodys-downgrades-Westway-to-B2-from-Ba3-the-rating-outlook--PR\_334367</a>.